
 

RESEARCH GRANT RECIPIENTS TALKS  
The February 28th meeting showed the advantage of ZOOM meetings as  the 
speakers, UNSW PhD students and OFF grant recipients,  Ben Stepkovitch 
and Dympna Cullen, were able to address the meeting from South Australia 
and far west NSW, near their research sites.  
Ben spoke of the reintroduction of the Western Quoll into the Arid Recovery 
fenced reserve in South Australia. The talk also highlighted the success of 
the breeding of other native species within the reserve. 
Dympna introduced us to the Crest-tailed Mulgara, a little known marsupial 
and how it has been affected by drought in the Strzelecki Desert in South 
Australia. A recording of both of these talks is available here. 
. 

UPDATE ON GLENLEE 
21 Jan 22 - A 12 month Interim Heritage Order approved by the Minister for 

Environment & Heritage preventing any further development of the site. It 

allows for further investigations into Glenlee’s historical and Indigenous 

significance. Additionally, the Minister has also requested that NSW Heritage 

pursue the listing of Glenlee on the State Heritage Register. 

2 Feb 22 - Conciliation meeting: The parties did not reach an agreement 

regarding the resolution of the matter. The Land & Environment Court met 

with the developer, the Council’s legal team, and residents, concerning the 

proposed development of Glenlee. There were eight speakers representing 

the residents who spoke about the history of the site, Aboriginal Cultural 

Heritage, Ecology, stormwater management, traffic and parking. Mark Coure 

and a Town Planner also spoke on behalf of the residents. 

17 Feb 22 - Georges River Local Planning Panel acknowledged the heritage 

significance of Glenlee and unanimously recommended that Council:  

 Support the listing of Glenlee as a local heritage item on the Heritage 
Schedule of the Georges River Local Environmental Plan 2021 

 Support the State listing of Glenlee and endorse the forwarding of the 
Planning Proposal to the NSW Dept of Planning and Environment. 

In early March, Glenlee was back on the market with expressions of interest 

to purchase due by 31 March. The site is promoted as suitable for multi 

dwellings. There is no mention of the Heritage Order and impediments. The 

Council are now able to make an offer for the land. Friends of Glenlee are 

urging residents to write to Georges River Councillors and various members 

of Parliament to support the purchase by providing state and federal funding. 

There is a Friends of Glenlee Zoom meeting on 23 March at 7.30 pm to 

discuss campaign strategies. Click here for more details or OFF website here. 
 

SYNTHETIC TURF – SOURCE OF MICROPLASTICS. 
OFF has arranged with our next speaker, Scott Wilson, to carry out more 
sampling at Poulton Park at 3.30pm Wed March 23, this time to measure the 
amount of crumbed rubber which comes off the synthetic pitch. The crumbed 
rubber, from recycled tyres, is used as an infill between the synthetic grass 
fibres and can easily spread to the environment when pitch management 
practices are not followed. Contact Adrian Polhill at 0424 478 498 if you are 
keen to participate in this event. Results to be reported in future Newsletter.  
 

LAUNCH OF BOOK ON GEORGES RIVER RESIDENT ACTION 
Award winning author, and one known to many OFF members, Heather 

Goodall has recently published her latest in a series of books on the Georges 

River, GEORGES RIVER BLUES Swamps, Mangroves and Resident Action 

1945-1980. Heather grew up on the Georges River, and. is a Professor 

Emerita of History, University of Technology Sydney, and continues her work 

as an activist researcher. 

The book will be launched at Hazelhurst Gallery in Gymea on 24 April. The 

launch is free and all are welcome! Speakers include Chris Gambian from the 

Nature Conservation Council. Meet at Hazelhurst Cafe from 12.30pm prior to 

the 2pm start so please join us. The book is available free online here. 

Hard copies will also be available for purchase on the day. 

 

OATLEY PARK PLAN OF MANAGEMENT AND MASTERPLAN 

GRC is developing a new Oatley Park Plan of Management and Masterplan 

(PoM&MP). The current PoM is dated 2004. Council recently sought public 

input with the consultation process closing 28th February. OFF was invited to 

a webinar for key organisational stakeholders in the Park and lodged a follow-

up submission describing our major concerns for Park management 

particularly in relation to its high environmental value. Some of the many 

issues raised included the need for: 

 Full implementation of the Biodiversity Study’s management 
recommendations; 

 Better management/control of: mountain bike activity; vehicle traffic and 
parking; pets; and bush-timber, bush rock and wildflower gathering; 

 Review of Fire management/Fuel control; 

 Greater support for bushcare activities and more staff/rangers in OP; 

 No commercialization, e.g. a café, is NOT supported. 
Next round of public consultation on the draft PoM&MP is expected late 2022. 
 

DEATH OF A FORMER OFF SECRETARY 
Former OFF Secretary Alice Lloyd died recently at the age of 96. In the 1950s 

Alice felt the need to influence society’s attitude to the natural environment 

and joined organisations including Oatley Flora and Fauna Conservation 

Society and the National Trust. She was a practical activist, serving as 

Secretary of OFF from 1970-1971 and being happy to type the minutes, print 

the newsletter or arrange speakers. 

Alice took part in many actions including Kelly’s Bush, Victoria Street and the 

rapacious expansion of the coal industry in the 1960s. Her son Chris is an 

active OFF member and retains his mother’s strong environmental concerns. 
 

CUMBERLAND PLAIN GRASSY MEADOWS  

OFF members are invited to a 
talk by Peter Ridgeway, hosted 
by Bankstown Bushland Society, 
on Wednesday 20th April at 7 
pm, at Gardens on Forest, 764 
Forest Road, Peakhurst.; no 
charge but to ensure adequate 
seating, please RSVP by 17th  
April to BBS President, Ashlie Stevenson (0401 298 523) or email: 

ashliestevo@gmail.com 

Note that no parking on site; parking is legal on Forest Rd at that time of night, 

also near the rear entrance between 21 and 23 Prospect Rd, Peakhurst. BBS 

members will be at the gates to direct visitors to the meeting venue. 
 

CLEAN UP AUSTRALIA DAY  

On Sunday 6th March 25 OFF members, Kyle Bay Sea Scouts and other 
residents braved unpredictable weather to clean up the Kyle Williams 
Reserve foreshore, collecting 20 bags of rubbish. 
Then on Sunday 13th March, in our second, delayed, clean up, over 30 OFF 
members, Mortdale and Oatley Scouts and residents cleaned up Lime Kiln 
Bay Wetlands, Jinna Reserve and near the Oatley Bay Boat Ramp, collecting 
more than 30 bags of rubbish and 4 bags of recyclables! 
 

 

Thanks 
everyone for 
your fantastic 
efforts, 
although, once 
again, it’s a 
shame that this 
much litter has 
to be removed 
from our river. 
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BRIEFLY SPEAKING …………… 
OATLEY PARK BUSHCARE group is normally on the second Saturday 
each month starting 12.00 pm, except January. Now that COVID lockdowns 
have stopped we are continuing with these sessions, with the next one on 9 
April. Please check with Bushcare officer on 0435963643 before coming. 
 
LOCAL BUSHCARE Members can assist by volunteering to maintain OFF 

planting sites each month on the Thursday after general meetings (except 

December) from 8.00 am to 11 am. This month we will be back on 24 March 

at Boorea Reserve (near Oatley Station) supervised by a GRC Bushcare 

Officer. We would welcome new bushcarers. Just contact: 

https://www.georgesriver.nsw.gov.au/Council/Volunteering website and 

volunteers will be notified via email. 

 
STREAMWATCH Details Heather Stolle 0425 291 879. This activity usually 
takes place on the Tuesday morning (9.00 am) after OFF General Meetings. 
This month we will be at Dairy Creek on 29 March. 
 
CITIZENS’ CLIMATE LOBBY meetings are held at 2:30 pm on the second 
Sunday of every month at Club Oatley (RSL) and are also on-line 
at zoom.us/j/2023151151.  Details text George on 0467004892. 
 
BOOREA RESERVE has now been gazetted by the Geographical Names 

Board (5/11/21) as the name for the site of OFF’s planting near Oatley 

Station. Click here for details. We await the installation of a place sign. 

 
OFF PLANTING DAY OFF will be participating in another planting event 
with the Greater Sydney Landcare Network in April 2022, at Claydon 
Reserve, Ramsgate Rd, Sans Souci.  More information to follow. 

 

PHOTO EXHIBITION – LOCAL BIODIVERSITY. Entries are now closed 
and being considered for this event commencing in late May. 
 
OATLEY LIONS COMMUNITY MARKET DAY 23RD APRIL 2022 

Come and see us at the OFF stall at this Lions neighbourhood event.  

 

CARSS PARK TREE PLANTING  

On Wednesday, 16th March, OFF joined St George Mens’ Shed and Greater 
Sydney Landcare Network in planting 400 plants at Carss Park as part of 
the Creating Canopies Project. It rained heavily immediately following the 
planting, while we enjoyed morning tea at the Men’s Shed. 

OFF SECRETARY POSITION VACANT 
Following Liz Cameron’s retirement from the Secretary’s position, Vicki 

Bolling has taken a position as Minute Secretary. But we are still looking for 

member(s) to take up the other secretarial tasks. Liz is happy to talk to you 

or you can contact Kim Wagstaff about your potential nomination.  

 

Don’t forget to check the OFF Facebook page for notifications and reports 

on OFF’s activities. You can also send interesting and relevant items/ photos 

to the administrator for others to view. 

 

Coming OFF Events in October/November 2022 

OFF Full Year Events Calendar: http://www.oatleyflorafauna.org.au/index.php/progam/ 
This month we are returning to face-to-face meetings, starting at 7.30pm, in the Uniting Church Hall, Frederick St Oatley. Meetings will also be available on-line, 
using the video conference application Zoom. If you are on the OFF News email list, you will receive an invitation prior to meetings or use this link: 
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/3742141020?pwd=i_daK5memiUVeVb7bERgr5WgKybj2w 
Note that some OFF presentations and earlier movies can now be found on YouTube: https://www.youtube.com/channel/UCd_PLK8og40D0ekuYAys3lQ 
  

28 March – Environmental Impacts of Plastics and Microplastics. Dr Scott Wilson 
Dr Wilson is a Senior Research Fellow at Macquarie University’s Department of Earth & Environmental Sciences and Director of The Litter  Lab. He has over 20 
years of research experience in ecotoxicology, ecological assessments, and water quality monitoring. He has been prominent in the development and use of bio-
indicators and sensors for the assessment of tropical and temperate waters.  Dr Wilson is also currently the Research Director of the Australian Microplastic 
Assessment Project (AUSMAP), a nationwide citizen science project identifying microplastic hotspots and working with stakeholders on source reduct ion. He is 
also assessing the biological impacts of marine debris and micro-plastic to aquatic biota and determining the source, sink, and patterns of movement of litter and 
debris through a catchment and near-shore environments.  
 

27 March Sunday – Dharawal National Park (medium walk). Graham Lalchere. 
Meet at park entrance on Victoria Road, Wedderburn at 9:15 am. The walk will include a number of options: a steepish walk on a fire trail down to the Weir on O-
Hares Creek, a bush track to Minerva Pool, then an easy walk to the O-Hares Creek Lookout, giving magnificent views down to the O-Hares Creek valley. 
Swimming is possible at Minerva Pool, preferably for women and children only for indigenous cultural reasons according to the sign at the pool. We may also be 
able to cross over the creek at the Weir if the water level is low enough and explore further along the fire trail. Bring snacks, lunch, water, a small towel (for drying 

feet and/or swimming), hat, sunscreen, etc. For more details ring Graham on 0430 968 260. 
 

25 April – Advance Notice: Sustainable Farms 
Eleanor Lang, ANU Biodiversity Field Officer. 
 

Following the interruption of the 2021 program, OFF has now re-commenced the field program in 2022 (with appropriate protocols if necessary). 
 

    
Meetings of the Society are at the Uniting Church Hall, Frederick St Oatley from 7.30 pm to 9.30 pm, usually on the fourth Monday of the month.  
Visitors and accompanied children are welcome at meetings and field days. As noted above, the meeting is also accessible on-line using ZOOM. 
Please login before 7.30pm: https://us02web.zoom.us/j/3742141020?pwd=i_daK5memiUVeVb7bERgr5WgKybj2w . 
 

COVID-19 information - Masks are optional in the church hall 
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